

"Columbia's Easter Bonnet." *Puck*, April 6, 1901. (General Research Division, New York Public Library, Astor, Lenox and Tilden Foundations)

Colonial Crucible

Empire in the Making of the Modern American State

Edited by

Alfred W. McCoy and Francisco A. Scarano

THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN PRESS

PART 8. ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

Heiser believed that this was a public health initiative that pleased nearly everyone—one of the few. "The city liked it because of the income, the dealers because of the cheap rents, the housewives because of the wide choice of foods," and the public health authorities because of the enhanced sanitary control. During the worst of the cholera epidemics, the authorities required everyone entering market buildings to disinfect their hands.²⁴

Conclusion

The imposition of American imperial rule brought a roughshod urgency to tackle the larger problems of what the Americans saw as "public health." At its best, a small set of public officials was able to make a substantial difference in sanitary regulation, infrastructure development, and the training of Filipinos to participate in and carry on the work. The decision at the outset not to create a segregated American cantonment meant that most of these interventions yielded more or less beneficial results for much of urban society not just or primarily the foreigners. Experience in Manila also yielded benefits for American cities. In particular, Victor Heiser was called on during his Manila service to consult with Seattle and other American ports on the practical public health matter of rat and plague control. And, at the aesthetic level, William E. Parsons brought to California a distinctive Spanish-Philippine-American take on public and residential architecture. In Daniel Burnham's case, what the city structure gained from his cosmopolitan experience and perspective is more readily apparent than what he may have learned and later applied in the United States.

Like Heiser and Parsons, James Case found a great opportunity in the imperial enterprise to gain professional experience by taking on important problems—in his case in engineering and public works. Case moved on within imperial channels first to Havana and then to war-torn France, further applying and developing his skills. Heiser also moved on in the colonial world but in his case through the auspices of the private Rockefeller Foundation.

None of this is said with an eye to defending imperialism, since it has no defense, but is presented to show some of the connections and some of the opportunities for socially useful work, such as solving urban sanitation and provisioning problems. Without such solutions, the megacity that is modern Manila could hardly have emerged.

"The World Was My Garden"

Tropical Botany and Cosmopolitanism in American Science, 1898–1935

STUART MCCOOK

IN THE SECOND HALF OF THE NINETEENTH CENTURY, the United States created a large domestic agricultural research infrastructure. Through the Morrill Land-Grant Act (1862), and the Hatch Act (1887), the federal government created and funded a national network of state agricultural colleges and experiment stations. In 1888, the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) established an Office of Experiment Stations (OES) in part to act as a clearinghouse for the research conducted by the state experiment stations. In 1900, the USDA consolidated its extensive agricultural and botanical research divisions into the Bureau of Plant Industry. The U.S. National Herbarium, housed at the Smithsonian Institution, contained one of the continent's largest collections of botanical specimens.¹ Surprisingly, however, before 1898 these public research institutions conducted no significant research on tropical plants even though the United States was by that point one of the world's largest consumers of tropical crops.

This indifference to tropical research came to an abrupt end in 1898 when U.S. imperial expansion—both formal and informal—created a large demand for experts in the study of tropical plants. American officials and business people alike wanted to make sense of the complex and unfamiliar tropical landscapes newly under their control; they also wanted to make these landscapes as productive and profitable as possible. The work of tropical plant scientists in this period, therefore, fell into two major areas. One group of scientists—the botanists—were primarily concerned with collecting, classifying, and mapping tropical plants. Botanists focused mainly on wild plants in their native habitats. The second group—the agricultural scientists—devoted their attention to cultivated plants in agricultural ecosystems. The main purpose of their research was to solve agricultural problems, particularly issues of how to sustain and increase agricultural production.

McCook / "'The World Was My Garden"

Part 8. Environmental Management

After 1898, federal research agencies in Washington, D.C.-especially the USDA, the U.S. National Herbarium, and later the National Research Councildeveloped new research initiatives in tropical botany and agriculture. In addition, the new territories, protectorates, and nations created in the wake of American expansion established agricultural and botanical research centers. Most of these were modeled on the state or federal research centers in the United States. The federal agencies in Washington provided most of the staff for these institutions. American expansion thus created a new career path for American plant scientists. Young graduates from the state agricultural colleges would find work at a government laboratory in Washington. From Washington, they obtained jobs at one of the new research centers in the tropics. Few of them had any experience with tropical botany and agriculture, so they learned on the job. Once they had developed some experience and expertise, many moved to other institutions in the tropics, sometimes with intervals at institutions in the United States. Most ultimately returned to research or teaching positions in the United States after a decade or two in the tropics. These scientists helped consolidate tropical botany and agricultural research at home. American expansion thus transformed the plant sciences in the United States from a nationalist and parochial enterprise into one that was cosmopolitan and global.

Surveying Tropical Flora: Plant Hunters and Agricultural Explorers

For American scientists, the newly acquired tropical territories were botanically terra incognita. American plant hunters and agricultural explorers began collecting plants across the tropics. Botanical surveys were the botanical counterparts to the censuses and surveys that the U.S. government had conducted in most of its new tropical possessions. They were designed to make unfamiliar tropical plants and landscapes legible and manageable for Americans both for scientific and for commercial purposes. The research also helped translate local vernacular botanical knowledge into more "universal" botanical Latin and English.

In the early decades of the twentieth century, the U.S. government became a leading publisher of both pure and applied botanical research in publications such as *Contributions from the U.S. National Herbarium*, the *USDA Yearbook of Agriculture*, and other USDA bulletins and circulars. Many of the earliest U.S. publications on tropical botany were written by Orator Fuller Cook, one of the few American botanists who had any experience in the tropics before 1898. A graduate of Syracuse University, Cook worked as a special agent for the State Colonization Society in Liberia, from 1891 to 1898, before joining the USDA as a "botanist for tropical agriculture" and later as a "bionomist in charge of acclimatization and adaptation investigations." A prolific researcher and writer, he wrote important botanical studies on the economic plants of the tropics. In one brief

period, for example, he produced studies on shade in coffee culture (1901), the economic plants of Puerto Rico (1902), the Central American rubber tree (1903), the food plants of ancient America (1903), cotton culture in Guatemala (1904), and the nomenclature of royal palms (1904).²

In addition to narrow studies on particular groups of plants or areas, American botanists also published comprehensive regional floras of the tropical regions where they worked. For example, the botanist E. D. Merrill-an employee of the Philippine Bureau of Agriculture and Forestry and a former USDA agrostologist—published Flora of Manila in 1912. It was based in part on his extensive field researches in the Philippine archipelago. It also translated and incorporated the work of naturalists from the Spanish colonial period such as Manuel Blanco's Flora de Filipinas (1837).3 In the Americas, the botanist Paul Standley—a graduate of New Mexico State College and an employee of the U.S. National Herbarjum—wrote several important floras for Central America. Between 1909 and 1928, Standley spent much of his time conducting botanical research in Central America, producing many research papers and full floras of the Panama Canal Zone, Panama as a whole, and the Lancetilla Valley, Honduras (home to the United Fruit Company's agricultural research center). Later, after he left the U.S. National Herbarium, he also wrote national floras of Costa Rica and Guatemala. Like Merrill's work in the Philippines, Standley's work in Central America was partly based on extensive original research and partly on a synthesis of the work of earlier researchers.4

American botanists in this period were also engaged in plant hunting-exploring the globe for useful plants that could be acclimatized in the continental United States. Scientists at the USDA believed that carefully planned introductions could greatly enhance the United States' agricultural potential. This position was argued most forcefully by David Fairchild who ran the USDA's Office for Seed and Plant Introduction (OSPI) from 1903 to 1928. Fairchild practiced what he preached, and his long tenure at the USDA was interrupted by frequent and lengthy expeditions to the tropics.⁵ The OSPI employed many American botanists as agricultural explorers. Perhaps the best-known was Fairchild's fellow-Kansan Wilson Popenoe, who worked for the office as an explorer from 1913 to 1925. In these years, Popenoe traveled to Brazil to study the navel orange, to Florida and Cuba to study the mango, and to Guatemala to study the avocado. Popenoe also made shorter trips to the Pacific, visiting Hawai'i, the Philippines, and several other countries. His job at the Bureau of Plant Industry had, in a few short years, taken him virtually everywhere in the formal and informal American empire in the tropics. Based on this research, Popenoe published the Manual of Tropical and Subtropical Fruits in 1920. This book symbolized the new pantropical scope of American plant sciences; it transcended any particular country or continent, taking as its subject the entire tropics. This book remained

500

the definitive work on the topic for several decades; it was reissued as late as the 1970s. 6

In the 1920s, however, ecological cosmopolitanism gradually fell out of favor in the United States as botanical nativists—who sought to preserve the country's native vegetation as much as possible and protect it from "foreign" invaders gradually gained the upper hand in shaping disease legislation. In 1918, as the nation retreated from its colonial adventures, the USDA passed restrictive regulations for plant quarantines, effectively ending the era of botanical cosmopolitanism in the United States. The importance of acclimatization in botanical research declined sharply. In spite of this, the flow of dried herbarium species continued virtually unabated, and the United States remained an important enter for the description and classification of tropical plants (especially from the neotropics). It consolidated this position during World War I, when exchanges between European herbaria and the tropical world ground to a virtual standstill. While European herbaria did recover after the war, by that point American herbaria had decisively gained the upper hand.⁷

After World War I, as growing botanical nativism limited opportunities for botanical research in the USDA, the National Research Council's Division of Botany and Agriculture assumed a greater role in promoting tropical plant research. In the 1920s, academic biologists in the United States organized the Institute for Research in Tropical America to coordinate the efforts of biologists working on the American tropics. In 1922, the institute's executive committeewhich included biologists from Harvard University, the Smithsonian Institution, the New York Academy of Sciences, the Philadelphia Academy of Sciences, and the University of Michigan-decided to organize a research station in Panama.8 The station was to be managed by the institute and supported by "the museums and colleges of America," which were supposed to collaborate with small grants. The following year, a committee of American scientists convinced the Canal Zone's governor to set aside Barro Colorado Island, "a beautiful area of virgin, tropical rainforest about six miles square . . . as a forest reservation to be used in connection with a biological station." Thomas Barbour, then the curator of reptiles at Harvard's Museum of Comparative Zoology, oversaw the construction work? The entomologist James Zetek, formerly an entomologist with the USDA and the Isthmian Canal Commission, was appointed the laboratory's resident custodian.¹⁰

The station became a popular summer destination for American academic biologists almost immediately. It helped form and define an American community of academic researchers in tropical biology, including such eminent scientists as David Fairchild (who was still formally attached to the Bureau of Plant Industry), Thomas Barbour, Frank Chapman, and Warder Allee. At Barro Colorado Island American tropical botanists began to move beyond their traditional work of collecting and classifying plants, conducting pioneering work in tropical ecology.¹¹ While various agencies of the U.S. government provided logistical support and support in kind for the laboratory, the government never made any significant financial contribution to the station's operating expenses. The station's finances—and its very existence—remained precarious until 1946 when it was incorporated into the Smithsonian Institution.

EXPORTING AMERICAN AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH TO THE TROPICS

Besides collecting and acclimatizing tropical plants, Americans also built agricultural research institutions in the tropics. These were often modeled on state and federal agricultural centers in the United States. American agricultural research in the tropics sought to "rationalize" tropical agriculture by applying American ideas and practices to tropical landscapes. Although the process of exporting American models to the tropics was fraught with difficulties, it created a global network of tropical agricultural researchers.

In 1900, the U.S. Congress authorized the establishment of federal experiment stations at Mayagüez in Puerto Rico and near Honolulu in Hawai'i; later it opened research stations in Guam and the U.S. Virgin Islands. The new national government of Cuba and the insular regime in the Philippines also created agricultural research institutions along the American model. In Cuba, the USDA helped organize the Estación Experimental Agronómica near Havana in 1904; its first director was the Louisiana sugarcane researcher Franklin Sumner Earle. The American government in the Philippines established a range of biological, medical, and agricultural research institutions after 1899; in 1905 the government consolidated them into a central Bureau of Science in Manila. In 1909, the government established a Philippine College of Agriculture at Los Baños, staffed entirely by American scientists. Private individuals and groups also sought to bring the purported benefits of American agricultural science to the tropics. The Hawaiian Sugar Planters Association (HSPA)-dominated by planters from the United States—hired its first scientist in 1895. By 1939, the HSPA experiment station had grown to a staff of fifty scientists. Similarly, the Puerto Rico Sugar Planters Association founded an experiment station at Río Piedras in 1910. While the HSPA station prospered, its Puerto Rican counterpart stagnated. In 1914, Puerto Rico's insular government acquired the station and rebaptized it the Insular Experiment Station. In Cuba, the Boston-born sugar planter Edwin F. Atkins established a botanical garden at his sugar mill near Cienfuegos, Cuba, in 1904. Somewhat later, in the 1920s, the Cuba Sugar Club established an agricultural experiment station of its own. American corporations also spread the influence of American agricultural ideals and practices beyond the United States' formal tropical territories and protectorates. In 1930, for example, the United Fruit Company founded a banana research station and botanical garden at Tela, in the Lancetilla Valley of Honduras.12

502

McCook / "'The World Was My Garden"

Part 8. Environmental Management

These tropical research institutions opened a new career path for American agricultural scientists, creating a generation of American experts in tropical agriculture. American scientists regularly moved from one part of the tropics to another, between public and private institutions, and between the tropics and the mainland. Most of them, at one point or another, passed through either the USDA or the Smithsonian Institution. The career of the scientist Otis Warren Barrett is a good example of the career trajectories opened by American expansion. After receiving his bachelor's degree from the University of Vermont in 1896, Barrett worked for the West India Improvement Company and the Mexican Comisión Geográfico-Exploradora. He then moved to the federal experiment station at Mayagüez in Puerto Rico, after which he worked as a "plant introducer" for the USDA in Washington, D.C. He left the USDA to become director of agriculture for Mozambique. Later he worked as the chief horticulturalist for the Bureau of Agriculture in the Philippines, as a horticulturist in the Panama Canal Zone, as an agricultural adviser for the Liberian government, as director of agriculture for the Department of Agriculture and Labor in Puerto Rico, and finally as a horticulturalist in Hawai'i.¹³ Barrett's career was not unusual; dozens of other American agricultural scientists followed similar paths through the new centers for tropical research. Barrett illustrates the tremendous demand for experts in tropical agriculture across the tropics in the early decades of the twentieth century.

Agricultural research at most of these tropical institutions focused on the main export crops-sugar above all-destined for U.S. markets. At first, the USDA had wanted the experiment stations in Puerto Rico and Hawai'i to promote "democratic farming." In this view, the stations would conduct research that would benefit small farmers and would help diversify the islands' economies while also helping the United States become "self-sufficient" in tropical crops. Both stations conducted extensive work on coffee, pineapples, and other tropical cash crops. None of this research, however, could stem the gradual dominance of sugar on these islands. Most research in tropical agriculture in this period, then, was devoted to making the existing agricultural systems more efficient and productive. Agricultural scientists at these institutions focused on acclimatizing new varieties and hybrids of the main crops from abroad. American scientists and institutions in the tropics began to participate in a global intertropical exchange of seeds and plants. For example, experiment stations in Cuba and Puerto Rico exchanged sugarcane varieties and hybrids with research centers in the Dutch East Indies and with British and French institutions in Asia, Africa, and the Caribbean Basin.

American researchers in the tropics also had to contend with new environmental problems in their tropical crops. Ironically, many of these agricultural problems were the result of the explosive expansion of American demand for tropical commodities, which had led, in turn, to the rapid expansion of crop cultivation and the virtually unrestricted global movement of seeds and plants.14 Soil scientists confronted the emergent problems of chronic soil exhaustion and soil erosion. Plant pathologists were mobilized to address the growing range of diseases and pests that plagued these crops. In 1903, the coffee rust fungus (Hemileia vastatrix) was accidentally taken from Java to Puerto Rico in a shipment of coffee plants. Fortunately, the shipment was inspected by the botanist Otis Barrett-then working at the Mayagüez experiment station-and he recognized the fungus and destroyed the infected plants before the disease could escape into the coffee farms. He narrowly averted a crisis that could have engulfed the hemisphere.¹⁵ Other crop diseases could not be eradicated so easily. The Panama Disease of bananas swept through Central America and the Caribbean during the first two decades of the twentieth century, causing massive losses. American scientists in Cuba, Panama, Puerto Rico, Jamaica, and the USDA in Washington collaborated in identifying the pathogen that caused the disease (Fusarium oxysporum f. cubense). In 1917, a viral disease of sugar—the matizado, or yellow-stripe disease-was accidentally transferred from Java to Puerto Rico and caused losses of up to 100 percent on some Puerto Rican sugar farms. It soon spread to Cuba's vast sugar farms. Again, American scientists working in laboratories and the field in Puerto Rico, Cuba, and Washington, D.C., collectively identified the pathogen and developed means to limit its impact by introducing and breeding diseaseresistant hybrids.¹⁶

The collective efforts to control the Panama Disease and the *matizado* show that, although American tropical researchers worked for a wide range of research institutions in different polities, in practice they functioned as a strikingly cohesive research network. This network was centered at the USDA in Washington, where many researchers had spent at least part of their careers. Key figures at the USDA connected these scientists. Erwin F. Smith acted as mentor to several leading tropical researchers, including John R. Johnston, who later became director of research for the United Fruit Company. The USDA biologist E. W. Brandes conducted critical lab work on banana and sugar diseases at the USDA laboratories in suburban Washington, coordinating his work with American field researchers across the tropics. Most American agricultural researchers in this network had learned about tropical agriculture while working at one or more of the agricultural experiment stations in Cuba or Puerto Rico.

Throughout the 1920s and early 1930s, the National Research Council (NRC) developed several initiatives to organize and institutionalize this network. In 1924, the NRC's Committee on Phytopathology established the Tropical Plant Research Foundation (TPRF). Its goals were explicitly practical. Under the leadership of the plant pathologist William Orton, the TPRF became an intellectual broker, providing American scientific expertise to businesses, organizations, and

McCook / "The World Was My Garden"

PART 8. ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

governments interested in promoting tropical agriculture. The foundation operated a sugar experiment station in Cuba on behalf of the Cuba Sugar Club. It did consulting work for the governments of Peru and Colombia. It also sponsored two monumental research projects, which resulted in the publication of Robert Allison and Hugh Bennett's *The Soils of Cuba* (1928) and Tom Gill's *The Tropical Forests of the Caribbean* (1931). These were both pioneering and innovative works of basic scientific research that were also of immense economic importance. As with the institute on Barro Colorado Island, however, the TPRF's financial support remained uncertain. It depended almost exclusively on contracts and contributions from outside institutions rather than on appropriations from the U.S. government. When global markets for tropical commodities crashed in the late 1920s, these outside organizations curtailed their support for the foundation. Its director, William Orton, died suddenly in 1930, and the foundation declared bankruptcy in 1931.¹⁷

The NRC's Division of Biology and Agriculture was also involved in organizing a graduate school of tropical agriculture in Puerto Rico. Since the early 1920s, the division had considered establishing such a school "under the stars and stripes" but had made little headway. In 1927, Carlos Chardón—a plant pathologist and director of Puerto Rico's Department of Agriculture—made plans to establish a school in Puerto Rico in collaboration with Cornell University. Cornell would have been responsible for raising most of the operating funds. After an inspection visit, the NRC decided to support the project, concluding that "a Graduate School of Tropical Agriculture in Puerto Rico will make another step toward a Pan-American University in a place of mutual sympathy." Cornell's fund-raising efforts stalled in the aftermath of the 1929 stock market crash, and plans for the graduate school were suspended indefinitely.¹⁸

Conclusions: Tropical Plants and American Cosmopolitanism

The rapid expansion of American tropical botany had first been sparked by formal imperial expansion—a desire on the part of Americans to understand and manage the new tropical landscapes under their control. Nonetheless, the federal government only provided limited financial and bureaucratic support for this expansion. Federal agencies such as the USDA informally coordinated a network of scientists and an array of territorial and national institutions. Only the federal experiment stations in Hawai'i and Puerto Rico were centrally controlled and financed. The federal government's main role was to mobilize an ad hoc array of private, corporate, and public support in the tropical plant sciences and to provide a central clearinghouse for the research. The expansion of the tropical plant sciences was ultimately financed—directly or indirectly—by growing demand for and rising prices of tropical commodities. When the tropical export booms slowed after World War I and ended during the Great Depression, funding for these institutions was sharply curtailed. Career paths for American researchers in the tropics were also constrained in the face of emergent ecological nativism in the United States, which limited the demand for plant hunters and agricultural explorers. An emergent sense of nationalism in the tropics also began to curtail opportunities for American researchers in the tropics. Research institutions in Cuba, Puerto Rico, and the Philippines began to employ their own nationals wherever they could. As early as 1910, the Cuban government had tried to completely Cubanize the staff of the Estación Experimental Agronómica, although it ultimately relented and allowed some American scientists to continue working there.

Nonetheless, the experience of empire in the early twentieth century had transformed the plant sciences in the United States. Many of the leading American tropical researchers returned to the United States, sometimes entering government service but also engaging in academic and corporate research. For example, when E. D. Merrill left the Philippines in 1923, he worked as director of the California Botanical Garden (1927–29), the New York Botanical Garden (1930–35), and the Arnold Arboretum at Harvard University (beginning in 1935). He played a central role in promoting tropical research at each of these institutions. In 1928, the botanist Paul Standley left the USDA for the Field Museum of Natural History in Chicago; as a result, the systematic botany of the Americas became one of the museum's specialties. After retiring from the USDA, David Fairchild moved to the outskirts of Miami, where with a friend he established a private tropical botanical garden. The Fairchild Tropical Botanic Garden is now a major center for research in tropical botany.19 Ultimately, the experience of American scientists on the peripheries of empire transformed the institutions of the metropolis. As a result of empire, American botanical and agricultural research became cosmopolitan.

506

507

7. Warwick Anderson, *Colonial Pathologies: American Tropical Medicine, Race, and Hygiene in the Philippines* (Durham: Duke University Press, 2006).

8. Daniel F. Doeppers, "Feeding Manila in Peace and War, 1850-1945," manuscript.

9. Alvin J. Cox, George W. Heise, and V. Q. Gana, "Water Supplies in the Philippine Islands," *Philippine Journal of Science (PJS)* 9A, no. 4 (1914): pp. 273–74; "La trichina," *El Comercio*, June 10, 1881.

10. Xavier Heutz de Lemps, "Una 'urgencia' de ciento cincuenta años: La construccion de la traida de aguas de Manila (1733–1882)," read in ms., subsequently published in Denis Bocquet and Samuel Fettah, eds., *Réseaux techniques, modernisation urbaine, et conflits de pouvoir (XVIIIe. XXe. siècle)* (Rome: École Française de Rome, 2004).

11. Victor Heiser, An American Doctor's Odyssey (New York: Norton, 1936), p. 121; "Nuestro Grabados," El Comercio, July 29, 1882; Frank Lewis Minton, "How the 'Tigbalang' Fought the Waterworks," American Chamber of Commerce Journal 9 (April 1929): pp. 9, 14–15; RPC, 1902 pt. 1, p. 99.

12. See O. F. Williams, "Health of Manila," in *Reports of the Consuls of the United States*, 1899, vol. 60, no. 225, p. 295; Frederick H. Sawyer, *The Inhabitants of the Philippines* (London: Sampson Low, Marston and Co., 1900), p. 184; "Annual Report of the Municipal Board," in *RPC*, 1905, pt. 1, p. 494; Heiser, *An American Doctor's Odyssey*, pp. 111–30; and "Report of the Commission of Public Health," in *RPC*, 1903, pt. 2, p. 94.

13. Joseph A. Guthrie, "Some Observations While in the Philippines," Journal of the Association of Military Surgeons 13 (1903): p. 148; Ken De Bevoise, Agents of the Apocalypse: Epidemic Disease in the Colonial Philippines (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1995).

14. See Warwick Anderson's chapter "American Military Medicine Faces West" in his Colonial Pathologies.

15. See Ira Klein, "Urban Development and Death: Bombay City, 1870–1914," *Modern Asian Studies* 20, no. 4 (1986): pp. 725–54.

16. Leopoldo A. Faustino et al., *Manila Water Supplies* (Philippines: Bureau of Science, Popular Bulletin, No. 9, 1931), pp. 14–15.

17. James J. Halsema, E. J. Halsema, Colonial Engineer: A Biography (Quezon City: New Day, 1991), pp. 30–31, 49–50, 331, nn. 23–24; Manila Times, Investors and Settlers edition, February 1910, p. 36.

18. Report by Paul C. Freer, Superintendent of Government Laboratories, March 14, 1904, in "Annual Report of the Municipal Board, 1903–04," pp. 162–64.

19. RPC, 1913, quotes on pp. 111 and 122. See also Cox, Heise, and Gana, "Water Supplies," pp. 274–85, 342–44; George W. Heise, "Notes on the Water Supply of the City of Manila" PJS (1916): pp. 1–13; Heiser, An American Doctor's Odyssey, pp. 121–32; "Report of the City of Manila," in RPC, 1901–2, vol. 1, p. 88; "Report of the City of Manila," in RPC, 1912, pp. 34–35.

20. George W. Heise, "Water Supplies in the Philippine Islands II," *PJS* 10A, no. 2 (1915): 149; U.S. War Department, Bureau of Insular Affairs, *Report of the Governor General of the Philippine Islands* (RGGPI), 1925 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1926), pp. 14–15; "Water Lack Serious," *Manila Daily Bulletin*, May 17, 1926; "The Typhoid Outbreak," *Philippines Herald*, January 12, 1927; "City Water Getting Low," *Manila Daily Bulletin*, May 15, 1929; "Annual Report of the Metropolitan Water District," in ms. RGGPI, 1928, pp. 8–11, and 1932, table 1; "Novaliches Dam, World's Largest Earth Barrier," *Manila Daily Bulletin*, June 14, 1929; Faustino et al., *Manila Water Supplies*; P. I. de Jesus and J. M. Ramos, "Effect of Filtration on the Sanitary Quality of the Water of the Metropolitan Water District," *PJS* 59, no. 4 (1936): pp. 455–71.

21. Heiser, An American Doctor's Odyssey, Anderson, Colonial Pathologies.

22. Heiser, An American Doctor's Odyssey, p. 169, quote on p. 104.

23. Ibid., quote on pp. 112–13; Thomas W. Jackson, "Sanitary Conditions and Needs in Provincial Towns," *PJS* 3B, no. 5 (1908): pp. 432–33.

24. Tomas Confesor, "To Mayor Posadas," *Critic* 1, no. 2 (1934): quote on p. 7; "Vegetables and Fruits Prohibited," *Manila Times*, January 14, 1908; *RPC*, 1913, pp. 111–12; Maria Luisa Camagay, *Working Women of Manila in the 19th Century* (Quezon City: University of the Philippines Press, 1995), pp. 34–37; "Hordes of Big Green Flies," *Tribune*, June 29, 1930, 5; "Colorum Markets Imperil Health of City Residents," *The News (Behind the News)*, June 25, 1939, p. 3.

McCook—"The World Was My Garden"

1. A. Hunter Dupree, Science in the Federal Government: A History of Policies and Activities (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1957), pp. 155–56, 161–69.

2. See, for example, O. F. Cook, *Shade in Coffee Culture*, USDA Bulletin 25 (Washington, D.C.: Department of Agriculture, 1901); and O. F. Cook and G. N. Collins, *Economic Plants of Puerto Rico*, Contributions of the U.S. National Herbarium, no. 8, pt. 2 (Washington, D.C., Smithsonian Institution, 1902).

3. E. D. Merrill, *The Flora of Manila* (Manila: Bureau of Science, 1912); "Merrill, Prof. Elmer Drew," in Jacques Cattell, ed., *American Men of Science*, 7th ed (Lancaster, Pa.: The Science Press, 1944).

4. See, for example, Paul Standley, *Flora of the Panama Canal Zone*, Contributions of the U.S. National Herbarium, no. 27 (Washington, D.C.: Smithsonian Institution, 1928).

5. "Fairchild, Dr. David Grandison," in American Men of Science; David Fairchild, The World Was My Garden: Travels of a Plant Explorer (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1938).

6. Frederic Rosengarten Jr., Wilson Popenoe: Agricultural Explorer, Educator, and Friend of Latin America (Lawai, Hawai'i: National Tropical Botanical Garden, 1991).

7. Philip Pauly, Biologists and the Promise of American Life: From Meriwether Lewis to Alfred Kinsey (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2002), p. 88.

8. "Scientific Notes and News," Science 56, no. 1445 (September 1922): p. 275.

9. "Scientific Notes and News," Science 58, no. 1511 (December 1923): p. 491.

10. See "Zetek, James," in American Men of Science.

11. Pamela M. Henson, "Invading Arcadia: Women Scientists in the Field in Latin America," Americas 58, no. 4 (2002): pp. 577–600.

12. Richard A. Overfield, "Science Follows the Flag: The Office of Experiment Stations and American Expansion," Agricultural History 64 (spring 1990): pp. 31-35.

13. Barrett's career is summarized in "Barrett, Dr. Otis Warren," in American Men of Science.

14. On the environmental impact of American expansion, see Richard P. Tucker, *Insatiable Appetite: The United States and the Ecological Degradation of the Tropical World* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2000).

15. Stuart McCook, "Global Rust Belt: *Hemileia vastatrix* and the Ecological Integration of World Coffee Production since 1850," *Journal of Global History* 1, no. 2 (2006): pp. 177–95.

16. Erwin F. Smith, "A Cuban Banana Disease," *Science* 31, no. 802 (May 13, 1910): p. 755; R. E. B. McKenney, "The Central American Banana Blight," *Science* 31, no. 802 (May 13, 1910): pp. 751–52; John Soluri, *Banana Cultures: Agriculture, Consumption, and Environmental Change in Honduras and the United States* (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2006), pp. 53–57, 70–73.

17. "The Tropical Plant Research Foundation," *Science* 59, no. 1538 (June 1924): x; Hugh H. Bennett and Robert V. Allison, *The Soils of Cuba* (Washington, D.C.: Tropical Plant Research Foundation, 1928); Tom Gill, *Tropical Forests of the Caribbean* (Washington, D.C.: Tropical Plant Research Foundation, 1931). For more on the TPRF, see Stuart McCook, *States of Nature: Science, Agriculture, and Environment in the Spanish Caribbean*, 1760–1940 (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2002), chap. 5, conclusion.

18. Report reprinted in Carlos Chardón, "Graduate School of Tropical Agriculture," pt. 2, Porto Rico Progress, January 5, 1928, p. 7. 19. See "Merrill, Elmer Drew"; "Standley, Paul Carpenter"; and "Fairchild, Dr. David Grandison," all in American Men of Science.

WARREN—SCIENTIFIC SUPERMAN

1. James Hennessey, SJ, "The Manila Observatory," Philippine Studies 8 (1960): pp. 99–129, 107; W. C. Repetti, SJ, The Manila Observatory (Ann Arbor: Edward Brothers, 1948), pp. 16–17, 21; Miguel Saderra Maso, SJ, Historia del Observatorio de Manila Fundado y Dirigido por los Padres de la Mision de la Compania de Jesus de Filipinas, 1865–1915 (Manila: E. C. McCullough, 1915), pp. 132–44.

2. R. de C. W., review of Jose Algué, *The Cyclones of the Far East*, in *Bulletin of the American Geographical Society* 36, no. 11 (1904): pp. 705–7.

3. Philip M. Finegan, "Manila Observatory," in *Catholic Encyclopedia*, http://www .newadvent.org/cathen/09601a.htm, accessed April 11, 2007; José Algué, SJ, *The Cyclones of the Far East* (Manila: Bureau of Public Printing, 1904), pp. 144–60.

4. Maso, Historia del Observatorio de Manila, pp. 132–44; Repetti, The Manila Observatory, pp. 14–24; Hennessey, "The Manila Observatory," pp. 106–8.

5. Repetti, The Manila Observatory, pp. 23–25; Maso, Historia del Observatorio de Manila, pp. 139–41.

6. Maso, Historia del Observatorio de Manila, p. 123; Repetti, The Manila Observatory, pp. 11–12.

7. Repetti, The Manila Observatory, pp. 24-25, 35-36.

8. Reports of the Philippine Commission, the Civil Governor, and the Heads of the Executive Department of the Civil Government of the Philippine Islands (1900–1903) (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1904), p. 603.

9. Charlotte Benson, *The Economic Impact of Natural Disasters in the Philippines*, Working Papers, no. 99 (London: Overseas Development Institute, 1997), pp. 50–63.

10. Shiv Visvanathan, "On the Annals of the Laboratory State," in Ashis Nandy, ed., Science, Hegemony, and Violence: A Requiem for Modernity (Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1990), pp. 257–88, 279.

11. Ashis Nandy, "Introduction: Science as a Reason of State," in Ashis Nandy, ed., Science, Hegemony, and Violence: A Requiem for Modernity (Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1990), pp. 1–23.

12. Vandana Shiva, "Reductionist Science as Epistemological Violence," in Ashis Nandy, ed., *Science, Hegemony, and Violence a Requiem for Modernity* (Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1990), pp. 232–56.

13. Reports of the Philippine Commission, p. 174.

14. Repetti, The Manila Observatory, pp. 32–34, 37–38; Maso, Historia del Observatorio de Manila, pp. 161–69.

15. Fourth Annual Report of the Philippine Commission, 1903, pt. 2 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1904), p. 57.

16. "Remembering St. Louis, 1904: A World on Display and a Bontoc Eulogy," review of two documentary films, *A World on Display*, written and directed by Eric Breitbart and Mary Nance, narrated by Leona Luba, and *Bontoc Eulogy*, produced, written, directed and narrated by Marlon Fuentes, reviewed by Jim Zwick for H-Amstdy (H-Net American Studies), March 2, 1996, http://www.lib.berkeley.edu/MRC/Bontoc.html, accessed May 26, 2008.

17. Lewis E. Gleek, The American Half Century, 1898–1946 (Quezon City: New Day, 1998), pp. 83–84.

18. William P. Wilson, "Philippine Trade and Industry on View," American Monthly Review of Reviews 28 (December 1903), http://www.boondocksnet.com/expos/wfe_philtrade 0312.html, accessed October 19, 2003, site no longer available.

19. "Report of the Director of the Weather Bureau," July 15, 1906, in Annual Report of the Philippine Commission, 1906 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1907), app. G.

20. Philippine Islands' Exhibit Board of Lady Managers of the Louisiana Purchase Commission: Report to the Louisiana Purchase Exposition Commission, 1905, http://www.boonsdocknet. com/expos/wfe_1904_rblm_philippine.html, accessed October 19, 2003, site no longer available.

21. Maso, Historia del Observatorio de Manila, pp. 161–69; Repetti, The Manila Observatory, p. 25; Hennessey, "The Manila Observatory," p. 109.

22. Report of the Philippine Commission to the President, vol. 4 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1901), pp. 191-227.

23. "Federation and Meteorology: The Case of Meteorology, 1876–1908," Australian Science and Technology Heritage Centre, University of Melbourne, August 2001, http://www .austehc.unimelb.edu.au/fam/0038.html, accessed July 17, 2002.

24. Report of the Philippine Commission to the President, vol. 4, p. 339.

25. "Report of the Director of the Weather Bureau," August 31, 1905, in *Report of the Philippine Commission to the Secretary of War, 1905*, vol. 2 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1906), p. 100.

26. "Report of the Weather Bureau," 1912, in Annual Report of the Governor General of the Philippine Islands (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1913).

27. Frank G. Haughwout, "How Strong Was the Wind?" Philippine Magazine 5 (May 1938); pp. 225-29.

28. Repetti, The Manila Observatory, p. 25.

29. W. Cameron Forbes, The Philippine Islands (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1945), pp. 246-47.

30. Report of the Philippine Commission, 1903, pt. 2 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1904), p. 56.

31. "Report of the Weather Bureau," in *Report of the Philippine Commission to the Secretary of War*, 1906 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1907).

32. Cosmos, no. 1091, pp. 717–19, cited in Report of the Philippine Commission to the Secretary of War, 1906, vols. 8–13, p. 189.

33. "Report of the Weather Bureau," in Annual Report of the Governor General Philippine Islands, 1923 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1925), p. 210.

34. Ibid., p. 259.

35. "Report of the Director of the Weather Bureau," August 31, 1905.

36. Robert F. Luce, "Brief History of Hydrographic Survey Work in the Philippine Archipelago," in *Manila Harbour Board Annual Report, 1934* (Manila: Government of the Philippine Islands, 1934), pp. 9–33. p. 33.

37. "Climatology," in Report of the Philippine Commission to the President, vol. 4, p. 125. 38. Ibid.

39. Algué, Cyclones of the Far East, pp. 11-17.

40. Maso, Historia del Observatorio de Manila, pp. 144-51.

41. "Codex of Resolutions Adopted at the International Meteorological Meetings, 1872– 1907," London, 1907, http://www.bom.gov.au/bmrc/clfor/cfstaff/nnn/nnn_climate_quotes. htm, accessed September 3, 2002.

42. Nandy, "Introduction: Science as a Reason of State," p. 14.

43. William Boyce, The Philippine Islands (New York: Rand McNally, 1914), p. 35.

Suri—The Limits of American Empire

1. See Walter LaFeber, *The American Search for Opportunity*, 1865–1913 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993); Robert L. Beisner, *Dean Acheson: A Life in the Cold War* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006); and Jeremi Suri, *Henry Kissinger and the American Century* (Cambridge, Mass.: Belknap, 2007).